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CAPTURING M8 HISTORY ON FILM 

June 23 and 24 of this year have been slated as the 
dates for the filling of a three-part series on the 
history of the Mennonite Brethren Church. Featured 
in the fillS will be Dr. J.B. Toews, a well-known 
teacher, preacher, adlinistrator and historian, 
presently residing in Fresno, California. 

The filling will take place in the Central M.B. 
Church in Winnipeg. The public is invited, in fact 
encouraged to be part of this fill. Dr. Toews 
will be addressing the audience and viewers will 
becole a significant part of the fill. 

The official title of the fill is THE MENNONITE 
BRETHREN CHURCH: A MISSIONARY MOVEMENT. The focus 
of the fill will be the expansion of the Church in 
Russia, North Alerica and throughout the world 
becuase of the its long-standing cOllitlent to the 
missionary landate. 

Dr. Toews is no stranger to Canada Dr MB's in 
general. He was prinCipal of the Bethany Bible 
School, president of MBBC, executive-secretary of 
the Mission Board and the president of the MB 
selinary in Fresno, California. For the past years 
he has served as executive-secretary of the 
Historical COllission of the "B Churches of North 
Alerica. His years of service to the Mennonite 
Brethren Church qualify hil to tell the story of 
the Mennonite Brethren Church. 

Once cOlpleted, the fillS will be lade available to 
congregations and schools for use in classes Dr for 
general meetings. Filling the series will be 
DAYSTAR, a Mennonite non-profit fill and 
distribution agency located in Henderson, Nebraska. 
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A fill of this nature is costly, but at the sale 
tile very ilportant. Since the Mennonite Brethren 
Church is constantly receiving new lelbers into its 
congregations, it is often the case that lany of 
these new lelbers see the church in isolation frol 
its past. While the history of the MB Church is 
not to be elulated, it is ilportant for future 
growth that the 10lents of crisiS, the surges of 
renewal and the tiles of lissionary expansion are 
seen as encouragelent and inspiration for its 
future witness of the Gospel. Recounting history 
is not a glorification of ourselves, but rather . a 
testilony of the fact that God has been at work 
along us. 

The cost of these fillS will be $ 60,000. This 
will be split between the US constituency and the 
Canadian constituency. All lonies are being 
recei ved by donation. If you would like to help 
please send your donation to the Centre and lake 
your cheques payable to the ·Canadian Conference of 
Mennonite Brethren Churches.· All lonies will be 
tax receipted. 

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING 

The annual leeting of the Mennonite Brethren 
Historical Society of Canada will be held in 
conjunction with the Convention of the Canadian 
Conference of Mennonite Brethren Churches in 
Regina, the first weekend in July. 

Definite plans for the meeting have not as yet been 
deterlined. However, the annual lelbership leeting 
will be held and melbers of the Society attending 
the Convention should watch for posted details. 



MENNONITE EXPERIENCE IN AMERICA 

The long-prolised first volule of the "Mennonite 
Experience in Alerica" (MEAl books, LAND,PIETY, 
PEOPLEHOOD by Richard K. MacMaster of Bridgewater, 
Virginia, has been published. 

The MEA project is a lajor Mennonite writing effort 
by the U.S. Mennonites. Mennonites have lived in 
the United States for three centuries. MacMaster 
begins the story in Europe. As indicated in his 
subtitle, THE ESTABLISHMENT OF MENNONITE 
COMMUNITIES IN AMERICA, 1683-1790, he carries it 
through to the Alerican revolution. 

Richard MacMaster, executive director of the 
Shenandoah Valley Historical Institute at Jales 
Madison University, Harrisonburg, Va., is 
well-known in the field of colonial and 
revolutionary Mennonite studies. 

LAND, PIETY, PEOPLEHOOD recounts the Mennonite 
story in its larger American setting as well as 
frol inside Mennonite and Alish cOllunities. As a 
scholar fully trained in Alerican history, 
MacMaster has probed the question of how the 
Mennonite story is a part of a larger Alerican one. 

Alerica, he writes, found a place for these 
"hardworking and successful farlers, craftslen, and 
slall-scale businesslen, and their falilies." "In 
the nation's pluralisl and denolinationalisl there 
was a niche for the Mennonites land Alish)." 

In Alerica Mennonites no longer needed to flee frol 
land to land as they had in Europe. Suffering had 
been evidence of earnest faith, but in Alerica they 
established stable and loderately prosperous 
comlunities. One thele MacMaster treats is how 
their religious outlook changed as they no longer 
suffered. 

Another theme elerged frol the author's analysis of 
devotional literature, hYlns, folk art, and 
co •• unity life. Mennonites and Alish shared these 
expressions with their neighbors and absorbed a 
Pietisl which lore or less changed their earlier 
Anabaptist and Mennonite outlook. By 1790 there 
was also the question of how to respond to Alerican 
revivalism. 

Through careful study of county records MacMaster 
reconstructed patterns of land ownership, wealth, 
and occupation. LAND, PIETY, PEOPLEHOOD loves far 
beyond religious history in the narrow sense. It 
exalines Mennonites' econolics, the nature of their 
cOllunities, and their ligrations and resettlelent 
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in places such as Virginia's Shenandoah Valley. 

And politics. During colonial days Mennonnites and 
Alish were involved in Quaker efforts to guide the 
governlent of Pennsylvania. Then during the 
revolution they often clashed with Alerican 
patriots. 

The lain goal of the Mennonite Experience in 
Alerica series is to provide well-written books 
which weave together Mennonites' inner religious 
history and the outer history of econolics, nation, 
and local cOI.unity. 

The series will bring together the histories of all 
Mennonite and Alish groups in the U.S. Like 
MacMaster's book, the other three volules will deal 
both with the faith-history and with the larger, 
national setting. They will explore what Mennonite 
and Alish ecxperience tells of the nation and its 
developlent. 

LAND,PIETY, PEOPLEHOOD was lade available in April, 
1985 for $16.20 in Canada through bookstores or 
frol Herlad Press, Scottdale, Pa., 15683. 

Volules to follow will be written by Theron F. 
Schlabach of Goshen College who is presently 
writing the second volule 11790-1890). Jales 
Juhnke of Bethel College in Kansas who is cOlposing 
the third volule 11890-1930). The fourth 
(1930-1970l, by Paul Toews of Fresno Pacific 
College, is in the research stage. 

by Theron F. Schlabach 
MEA Editor 
Goshen, Indiana 

RUNDSCHAU INDEXING CONTINUES 

The Centre for Mennonite Brethren Studies has once 
again received a grant frol the Federal Governlent 
of Canada to continue indexing the MENNONITISCHE 
RUNDSCHAU. The program supplying the grant is 
CHALLENGE 'S5. It is a SUller elploYlent progral 
designed to provide future job training for 
students. 

This sUI.er the index for the years 1920 - 1939 
will be cOlpleted. While it is too early to 
determine whether the index for these years will be 
typed and ready for distribution by the end of the 
sUI.er, certainly the index will be at the stage 
where only the typing will remain to be completed. 
Utilization of cOIPuter word processing has already 
assisted in speeding the indexing along. 
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Elployed this sUI.er are the sale two individuals 
who were employed last year. They are Herb Relpel, 
a graduate student in law frol the University of 
Manitoba (incidently this is Herb's fourth SUller 
of working in the Archives), and Anita Enns, a 
lusic student frol MBBC, who calls Asuncion, 
Paraguay her hOle. 

Once cOlpleted, copies of the index for this period 
of tile will be lade available to the general 
public. 

ANNA THIESSEN TRANSLATED 

For years one of the lajor sources of inforlation 
about the growth and developlent of the Mennonite 
Brethren Church in Winnipeg has been the book 
written by Anna Thiessen, in 1955, entitled DIE 
STADTMISSION IN WINNIPEG. 

Unfortunately, for the present generation, this 
book is silply not accessible to students and 
interested readers because it is written in the 
Gerlan language. To reledy this situation the 
Centre for MB Studies in Winnipeg has translated 
this book. Photocopies of the translation are 
available upon request. 

Translating the book was Ida Toews, a teacher of 
Gerlan in the Winnipeg Public Schools for lany 
years. Since retirelent she has volunteered her 
expertize to the Centre one day each week and one 
of her lajor projects has been the cOlpletion of 
this translation. 

A large part of the success of the Winnipeg 
Mission rested upon the Mary-Martha HOle, the city 
hOle for country girls working in Winnipeg. Anna 
Thiessen was the Director of this hOle and she 
becale the vibrant personality who stilulated the 
girls to aid in the lission activities within 
Winnipeg's noted "North End." 

The translation of this book is well-done and very 
readable. Entitled THE CITY MISSION IN WINNIPEG, 
copies are availalbe frol the Centre for Mennonite 
Brethren Studies for $16.00 each. To order please 
write and send a cheque to: 

CENTRE FOR "B STUDIES 
1-169 Riverton Ave. 
WINNIPEG" Manitoba 

R2L 2E5 
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NEW BOOK ON MB MISSIONS 

Just released is a new book on Mennonite Brethren 
Missions. Written by Dr. G. W. Peters and 
published by Kindred Press the book covers the 
history of Mennonite Brethren Missions 
involvelent. 

Written as a study book, for use in our church 
schools, it also has good possibilities for use in 
Sunday School classes or other congregational 
related purposes. 

Not only does the book cover the history of M8 
Missions, it also contains doculents, statistics 
and study papers related to policies and 
strategies of "B Missions. While I have not as 
yet read the book, having just received a copy, it 
appears to be a very tilely publication aiding the 
interested Mennonite Brethren to becale lore 
faliliar with what our lissions agency has done 
and is planning to do in the future. 

ARNOLD DYCK VOLUME TO BE RELEASED 

The first volule of the planned four-volule series 
containing the works of Arnold Dyck is slated for 
release this SUller. Volule one will be cOlprised 
of VERLOREN IN DER STEPPE (novel in five parts) ind 
AUS MEINE" LEBEN (autobiographical sketch). 

Arnold Dyck has long been acknowledged as the 
outstanding Canadian Mennonite author writing 
Serlan. His autobiographical novel, VERLOREN IN 
DER STEPPE, and his Low German sketches and plays, 
especially the adventures of Koop and Bua, have 
becole Mennonite classics. These works, written in 
the hard tiles of the 1930's and during wartile, 
were published in lodest fori and limited editions 
and are lostly out of print. The new edition will 
include all previously published works of Arnold 
Dyck, but will also add a nUBber of writings 
previ ousl y unpubl i shed along wi th illustrations, 
letters and other neN laterial. The Low Serlan 
texts will appear in the new orthography recently 
agreed upon, which is close to what Dyck himself 
proposed. 

Copies lay be ordered from the Manitoba Mennonite 
Historical Society, clo Mennonite Heritage Centre, 
bOO Shaftesbury Blvd., Winnipeg, Manitoba R3P 0"4. 
The first volule will cost $25.00. 



TO GIVE LIFE TO THE OBITUARY 

Every year at the board leetings of the Mennonite 
Publishing Service (which publishes the MENNONITE 
REPORTER) the question is raised by sOleone; should 
Me not print obituaries? 

Why don't we? Many Mennonite publications do; the 
MENNONITE REPORTER does not. The MB HERALD does, 
but restricts the length and the nUlber of pages to 
be given to obituaries in any given issue. 

Hy research during the last four years on M.B. 
HOle Missions and church planting has again proven 
how valuable obituaries are for providing certain 
kinds of detailed inforlation sOletiles entirely 
missing frol otherwise good reports of another 
kind. I think that obituaries ought to be written 
by falily lelbers not only for sentilental or 
religious, but also for historical reasons. They 
should dwell on falilial, educational and 
occupational details equally with those conversion 
stories of interest to the denolination. 

I would like to suggest (if this idea is not 
already being acted upon) that archival 
depositories like the Centre for M.B. Studies and 
Heritage Centre at CMBC welcole, even lore, 
encourage the deposi t of falil y obi tuaries in such 
centres, that these be kept in an appropriate 
filing systel, and be lade available as copies (for 
the cost of photocopy, postage and handling) to 
those Mho require thel for research. Perhaps this 
is presently beyond the workforce or budget or 
space lilitations of either of these centres, but I 
throw this out for discussion and due 
consideration. 

Though even in such a systel archivists would want 
to li.it the length of obituaries to say, five or 
six hundred words, they would at least give us all 
the assurance that sale record of lany unhearlded 
persons as well as others can cOle alive in the 
archives! 

by Dr. Peter Penner 
Sackville, New Brunswick 
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RESPONSE TO PETER PENNER 

The idea which Dr. Peter Penner has suggested is a 
good one. While I wish that I could clail credit 
for what we do with obituaries at the Centre for MB 
Studies in Winnipeg, I lust in all fairness state 
that Iy predecessor, Hr. Herbert Giesbrecht, began 
a systea of filing obituaries lany years before I 
becale the Conference Archivist. We have kept this 
systel and still add to it weekly. 

Our approach is to clip the obituaries frol the MB 
periodicals and file these alphabetically. We 
specifically obtain obituaries frol the MB HERALD, 
CHRISTIAN LEADER and the MENNONITISCHE RUNDSCHAU. 
Unfortunately only the MENNONITISCHE RUNDSCHAU 
prints obituaries of any length whatsoever. The 
obituaries in the HERALD and the LEADER are short, 
terse and sOletiles lacking in the kind of detail 
which Dr. Penner suggests. However, the HERALD 
has begun to lake up for this by giving the 
archives the original, full-length obituaries which 
they receive frol the .falily and frol which they 
publish the shortened version. 

The Centre Mould, of course, be happy to receive 
any obituaries that people would send to thel and 
they would be included in this obituary file. I al 
not sure how one could ilplelent this on a longer 
terl basis so that church lelbers would 
autolatically think of the archives when they 
prepare obituaries. It seels to Ie that the best 
approach is still via the institutional papers. 
Any i~eas readers would want to give to this 
question would be lOSt welcole. But it should be 
clear to our readers that we see the ilportance of 
obituaries, as Dr. Penner suggests, and have set 
up a process for laking thel accessible to the 
general public. 

by Ken Reddig 
Conference Archivist 
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NEUFELD DIARIES BEINS INDEXED 

The large collection of diaries deposited in the 
Centre for M8 Studies this past fall, by the Dr. 
Abral H. Neufeld falily, are presently being 
indexed. The diaries were written by Rev. Herlann 
A. Neufeld, a well-known Mennonite Brethren 
Reiseprediger in Russia and Canada. 

The diaries, sOle 23 volules in total, cover the 
years of 1880-1931. Since Rev. Neufeld traveled 
extensively, and wrote about his travels, the 
diaries are an ilportant source of new infortation 
about the early growth and developlent of the 
"ennonite Brethren Church in Russia. 

Since the diaries cOlprise sOle 7,000 pages, access 
to thel becoles problelatic, particularly if 
general inforlation is being sought. Therefore, a 
good index to their contents is crucial. 

Indexing the diaries is Ida Toews, who was a public 
school teacher of Serean for lany years. Her 
ability to read the handwritten gothic script lade 
her the natural choice for this particular task. 

To the present she has indexed the first four 
volules. Copies of the index are available frot 
the Centre for the nOlinal cost of ten cents per 
page. 

Anyone interested in receiving a copy of the index 
should write to the Centre, and photocopies Mill be 
lailed upon receipt. 
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The Newsletter of the Mennonite Brethren Historical 
Society of Canada is published four tiles a year by 
the Executive of the Society, at the Centre for M8 
Studies in Canada. All correspondence regarding 
the Society or the Newsletter should be addressed 
to: 

NEWSLETTER EDITOR 
"B Historical Society of Canada 
1-169 Riverton Ave. 
WINNIPES, Manitoba 
R2L 2E5 

If you know of sOleone who would be interested in 
becoling a lelber of the Society and receiving the 
Newsletter please have thea fill out the following 
fori, together with the yearly lelbership fee of 
$5.00, and send it to the NEWSLETTER EDITOR, at the 
above address. Editor of the Newsletter is Ken 
Reddig. 

Nale: _____________________________________________ _ 
Street Address: ___________________________________ _ 
City: _____________________ Province: _______________ _ 
Postal Code: _____________ _ 




